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[Dr. McKinley, message #4 everyday EVANGELISM ] < 235 > 
And Lord we recognize that we have stepped out of a world today where all 
day long we’ve been around people who have as the greatest need of their 
life to know the Lord Jesus Christ. And Father how I pray that You would 
give us spiritual eyes to see the conditions and the real need of people 
around us and Lord to just, daily, be surrendered and be sensitive to 
being the witnesses that you have called us to be in this world. And Lord 
how I pray for people who are in this place tonight who need the strength, 
the grace, the peace of the Lord Jesus Christ. Father would you minister 
that to their lives today? And tonight in this moment as You and You alone 
can do I give You thanks for the work of Your Spirit. Thank You for the 
encouragement at this time of worship and lead us in this time of study 
and encouragement for Your world, in Jesus name. Amen. 
 
Well, it’s great to see you tonight, great to be here together, it was 
wonderful to have Tracey come and sing that song. When I moved to Dallas 
in 1989 Tracey Drake became my ministry assistant and she’s still with me 
15 years later and I thank God for her life and ministry and a…, the 
incredible encouragement that she is to me. She has been such a support to 
a…, our family, to Connie, my children and a…, I’m just grateful to God 
for that and then a…, so many times God has used her music a…, to be a 
blessing to me and to the churches that we have served and I thank God for 
that. And I’m thankful that you’re here tonight. We’ve had an incredible 
a…, week, last week with Team Impact and a…, believe it or not 
everything’s in tact up here. I know that’s hard to believe. I know some 
of you would have called what happened, shock, but a…, I can only stand 
here and tell you that we saw over 800 people profess faith in Christ and 
a…, it has just been wonderful [applause] and I rejoice in the way that 
God uses unusual people in unusual ways to accomplish His great and 
eternal purposes. 
 
Just a few days ago I heard a little story a…, an it’s a fictitious story, 
but a rather interesting story about a Baptist preacher who died and who 
was waiting his turn in line to get into heaven. He was standing behind a 
guy who was dressed in sunglasses, a rather off colored shirt, leather 
jacket, some jeans; he stepped to the gate of heaven and a…, as he was 
there he was simply met with this question. “Who are you so that I may 
know whether or not I may admit you to the kingdom of heaven?” The guy 
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replied, standing right in front of the minister, “I’m Jack Thomas Jr., 
I’m a taxi driver from New York City.” Well, the registry was checked and 
suddenly there was a statement that said, “Well, we’re glad you’re here 
Jack. Take this silk robe and this golden staff, you may enter into the 
kingdom as promised.” Well, the taxi driver stepped in to his silk robe 
and his golden staff and walked on in on the streets of gold in heaven and 
the minister stepped up and he simply said, “My name is Joseph Stowe, I 
was pastor of a Baptist church for 43 years.” And he smiled with a big 
Baptist smile. Well, the gatekeeper said, “Well, just a minute,” and he 
said, “Here!” and he handed him a cotton gown and a wooden staff. Frankly 
the pastor was just a little bit taken back, he was a little bit 
surprised. It just didn’t add up to him that some guy that looked out of 
place, who was a taxi driver from New York City would be given a silk robe 
and a golden staff and here he was suddenly given this cotton scrod and a 
little wooden stick. And he said, “Before I enter I just need to ask a 
question.” He said, “I was a pastor for 43 years and I get a cotton robe 
and a taxi driver from New York City gets a silk gown.” He said, “What’s 
the deal?” Well, the gate attendant simply said, “Well, up here, what 
matters is results and he said while you preached people slept, while he 
drove people prayed.” Heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh [pause for 
congregation laughter]. 
 
Well, that’s a silly little story but a…, it’s a wonderful story about a 
very important subject and the very important subject is this, what does 
it take to go to heaven? What is required to get into heaven? And what is 
gonna be the reality of the scene when the day comes that you step through 
the time as we know it and into the reality of heaven? Well, of course may 
people would say the most important thing about going to heaven is that 
you need to know the way to heaven and many people would say it’s all 
wrapped up in the gospel and that’s the truth. That’s the answer, it’s in 
the gospel. The fact of life is and you know this as I know this that the 
word “gospel” has almost become a generic term in the world in which we 
live today. When we hear the word gospel, typically it is most often 
associated with music and so we hear the term gospel music and yet even in 
that broad category called gospel music there are many subcategories. We 
talk about southern gospel and solid gospel and black gospel and gospel 
rock and so really gospel’s just kinda become one of many styles of music 
in the world in which we live today. It’s also true that in the world in 
which we live that the world gospel is often used as a means to reinforce 
our credibility. If you want somebody to really believe something that 
you’re saying, you say to them it is the…what? Gospel truth! In other 
words you can really believe this because this is the gospel truth and so 
sometimes we use a…, that as a means of reinforcing credibility. And then 
it’s true that in our world today that the word gospel has even become 
something that is often used to describe, well it’s a euphemism of 
expression. Just for fun, one day this week, I simply typed into my 
computer in the search bar the gospel according to…just to see what would 
come up. Well, on Amazon.com came up a whole series of books and I thought 
I’d share with you some of the books that topped the list. The number one 
book on the list was, The Gospel According To Harry Potter, spirituality 
in the stories of the world’s most famous seeker. That’s the number one 
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thing that came up on Amazon.com. And then there was The Gospel According 
To Larry and then there were some others. There was The Gospel According 
To Disney, Faith, Trust and Pixie Dust. There was The Gospel According To 
The Simpsons boy Simpsons, boy that’ll bless you; The Spiritual Life Of 
The Worlds Most Animated Family. And there was The Gospel According To 
Rome and The Gospel According To Doctor Seuss, Snitches, Sneeches and 
Other Creachas. And then there was The Gospel According To Jesus by John 
MacArthur. An when I looked at all of those titles in that order I thought 
to myself, well, number one I thought John MacArthur would not be very 
happy about the company he was keeping with his book and if you know 
anything about John MacArthur you know that to be true. But I also thought 
about the fact that isn’t it interesting how the word “gospel” has been 
used in so many titles today to be a descriptive, sort of a euphemism 
a…a…a means of just characterizing something we want to use as a basic 
means of teaching. 
 
Well, the word “gospel” is actually one of the key words and key things 
that we find in the book that we’ve been studying, which is the gospel 
according to Mark. And so I wanna ask you to take your Bible and open it 
to the book of Mark tonight, because we’re gonna look at and investigate 
in our series on everyday Evangelism, the subject of What Is The Gospel? 
And I want us to give some serious examination to a subject that has been 
diluted, dispersed and dispensed; something that is used in common 
ordinary language today, but something that needs to have very significant 
impact in my heart and life and in yours. Mark chapter 1 and I want us to 
begin reading in verse 1, the Bible says: 
 
The beginning of the… 
 
What? 
 
…gospel of Jesus Christ, the Son of God. 
 
Now after John was put into prison… 
 
That actually goes on down to verse 14, let’s drop down there and pick up 
in verse 14. 
 
Now after John was put in prison, Jesus came to Galilee, preaching the… 
 
What? 
 
…gospel of the kingdom of God. And saying. “The time is fulfilled, the 
kingdom of God is at hand. Repent, and believe the gospel.” 
 
Okay? Now let’s continue to look again in Mark chapter 13 and verse 10, we 
read there: 
 
“And the gospel must first be preached to all of the nations.” 
 
So here we see the theme of gospel, it starts in verse 1, we trace it 



  4  #4 everyday EVANGELISM  

4/19/16   pjy 

there in that first chapter, we begin moving through the book and we see 
that there is the repetition of the importance of this theme called the 
gospel and then again in Mark chapter 14 in verse 9 we read this: 
 
“Assuredly, I say to you, wherever the gospel is preached in the whole 
world, what this woman has done will also be told as a memorial to her.” 
 
And then in chapter 16 in verse 15 the Bible says: 
 
And He… 
 
That is Jesus. 
 
…said to them, “Go into all the world and preach the…” 
 
What? 
 
“…gospel to very creature.” 
 
The word “gospel” is important to the teaching of the gospel of Mark. The 
word “gospel” is important to you and to me, because it is the defining 
thing to which we’ve been called to share as followers of Jesus Christ and 
while the word “gospel” has found a lot of popular use in the culture in 
which we live, when we speak of the gospel and when we speak the gospel, 
we are speaking of a message that is very specific, very significant and 
very exclusive by nature. And so tonight I want us to ask and to address 
the question, What Is The Gospel? Do you know the gospel? If Jesus made 
much of the gospel and said it’s time to believe the gospel, then what is 
the gospel and why is the gospel so very important? You see I’m convinced 
that it is possible to know the gospel and not share the gospel. There are 
many people who some day will die and will miss heaven by 18 inches, they 
will have the head knowledge of the gospel in their head, but they will 
never have received the gospel in their heart and so it is possible to 
know the gospel and not share the gospel. But I’m also convinced that we 
will never share effectively a gospel that we do not know and if we do not 
know the gospel, we’re never gonna share the gospel and so when it comes 
to this matter of everyday Evangelism, we have to get down to the most 
fundamental and essential of all of these issues and that issue is What Is 
The Gospel? And tonight I want us to give specific attention to that and 
more than that I wanna teach you to share the gospel. 
 
In 1983 I graduated from seminary, I’d had wonderful classes on personal 
evangelism and church evangelism, I’d memorized the whole a… group of 
Bible verses on sharing Christ, but in 1983 I had the opportunity when I 
moved to South Florida to go and to attend a training session for teacher 
trainers, by an organization, well it was called EE, it wasn’t everyday 
Evangelism, it was called Evangelism Explosion and of course a wonderful 
pastor and teacher in South Florida by the name of Dr. D. James Kennedy, 
the founding pastor of The Coral Ridge Presbyterian Church had begun a 
ministry of teaching and equipping the people in his church to share their 
faith and I had the joy of being a part of one of those equipping sessions 
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and then for probably the next a…, 6…probably the next 6 to 10 years in my 
life at least once or twice a year I was involved in teaching and training 
the people to share their faith, using some of the evangelism training 
that I learned through Evangelism Explosion. And tonight I wanna simply 
take you back to something that’s been very meaningful in my life, 
something that really helped me to get, even, a better grasp on the gospel 
and to be able to share the gospel with people where I’ve…wherever I’ve 
been. And tonight I wanna help you to be able anywhere, anytime, anyplace, 
with anyone to be able to share the gospel and in order to be able to do 
that you’re gonna have to learn with me 5 words. Do you think you can do 
that? Okay? Now this is interactive, okay? We’re gonna talk to each other 
tonight, okay? I know you all are used to sittin and listenen, and I’m up 
here talkin, I need you to help me, so you’re gonna talk to me a lot 
tonight, okay? And I’m gonna ask you to do that. So we’re gonna talk about 
5 words that help us tonight to learn the gospel. Here they are. You 
ready? 
 
GRACE 
MAN 
GOD 
CHRIST 
FAITH 
 
Can you say that with me? Let’s say it together. 
 
GRACE 
MAN 
GOD 
CHRIST 
FAITH 
 
Let’s do it one more time. 
 
GRACE 
MAN 
GOD  
CHRIST 
FAITH 
 
Have you got it? Okay, close your eyes. We’re not prayin, everybody close 
your eyes. Let’s see if you can remember it. Let’s say it with our eyes 
closed okay? 
 
GRACE 
MAN 
GOD 
CHRIST 
FAITH 
 
Now is you…you can open your eyes again, in fact please do, because I 
don’t want you to go to sleep for the rest of this. If you can remember 
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those 5 words, you’re gonna be able to share the gospel with anyone, 
anytime, anyplace. But just in case you’re afraid you might forget the 
words I’m gonna give you a visual to help you tonight. Most of us are able 
to put those 5 words on the 5 fingers on our hand. 
 
GRACE 
MAN 
GOD 
CHRIST 
FAITH 
 
And tonight what I wanna do is just take a few minutes and talk to you 
about each one of these and help you to just lock in with your hands how 
everywhere you go you can take the gospel with you. So lets begin. 
 
#1 Lets talk about GRACE, GRACE! Why is it that when we start to share the 
gospel we want to take about GRACE? Well, can I make it real simple? The 
very definition of the word gospel is this, Good News. We wanna begin, 
whenever we share the gospel with someone, to begin with what the gospel 
is and the gospel is Good News. It’s the Good News of what God has done 
for us. It is a message that is a very positive message and so whenever I 
have the opportunity to be a witness I don’t need to be afraid to witness, 
I need to be grateful for my opportunity to witness because I’m getting 
ready to tell somebody the best news they’ve ever heard in the world. The 
gospel is Good News! Have you experienced the power of the gospel in your 
life? Can you say tonight that it’s Good News? Amen! It changes your life 
and when you hear the gospel and when you know the gospel and when you 
experience the gospel then the gospel changes your life. The gospel is 
positive and the gospel is Good New and what is the message of God’s 
grace? Here it is! Heaven is a free gift. Heaven is a gift! It’s not a 
reward for a righteous life. You see so many people have the idea that 
heaven is a reward, that what you do is, is that you live here and if you 
do this and you do that and you do this and you do that and you climb the 
steps, the stairway to heaven, that one day you finally get to the place 
when you get to the end of your life and God says, great job come on over. 
No! The Bible nowhere presents that heaven is something that is a reward 
for righteous life. The Bible tells us that heaven is a gift, a gift that 
guilty people receive, who don’t deserve it, but they receive it because 
of what God in His grace has done for them. The Bible tells us in Romans 
chapter 6 and verse 23, here it is: 
 
…the gift of God is eternal life through Jesus Christ our Lord. 
 
Heaven is a free gift, therefore it is not earned or deserved. GRACE, 
heaven is a free gift. GRACE, it is not earned or deserved. Nobody 
deserves heaven, it’s a gift and therefore it is when I focus on this 
gift, a gift that I can either receive or a gift that I can reject, but it 
is the issue of this gift that I want to share with other people. What is 
that verse again? Romans 6:23: 
 
…the gift of God is eternal life through Jesus Christ our Lord. 
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That’s why when we start to share the gospel we wanna share the gospel as 
Good News and when you share the Good News smile when you tell somebody 
about it. 
 
Years ago, Charles Haddon Spurgeon who trained many a young preacher about 
how to preach the gospel, told this to them, he said, “Gentlemen” he said, 
“Whenever you begin to speak on the subject of heaven,” he said, “Your 
face should light up as though it were the dawn of a new day.” He said, 
“Your eyes should radiate with life and enlightenment, there should be, as 
though there were, the very sunlight of heaven.” He said, “You need to 
smile and you need to shine when you speak about heaven.” He said, “On the 
other hand when you start to speak about hell,” he said, “your natural 
expressions will be just fine.” Hum! [pause for congregation laughter] I 
gotta tell you a lot of people just don’t believe the message cause the 
messengers don’t seem that the message has changed them. And so what we 
wanna understand tonight is that it is powerful and positive to share the 
message of God’s grace. So the GRACE is the thumb. Do you know why it’s 
the thumb? Because it’s the one part of the hand that’s sticking out, it’s 
being extended, it’s free…it’s a free gift, it’s not earned or deserved. 
It’s just like a gift it’s being offered to you. GRACE, heaven is a free 
gift it’s not earned or deserved. 
 
Then we go to the second point that we look at tonight and that is MAN, 
MAN. Now I’m using the index finger because what a great picture of MAN, 
huh? How does MAN live his life? I’m gonna tell you one thing or another, 
I tell you what I think about it, here’s what I…I’m number one, I’m number 
one! I’m number one! God don’t you tell me what to do. God I’m mad at You, 
You didn’t make my life the way I want it to be. God, you know, and…and so 
MAN goes through life pointing and giving directions, saying I will be in 
charge, I’ll do what I wanna do. Well, that very problem is the very 
problem of MAN and what is MAN’s problem? It is his sin problem. What is 
sin? Well, what’s the middle letter in sin? All…everybody say it together. 
“I” Can you say it a little bit louder? “I” Sin is me saying to God I’ll 
live my life my way without your help. Sin is MAN living for himself and 
the Bible teaches that MAN is a sinner, that everyone of us are sinners by 
nature, by choice and by practice. The Bible says in Romans 3:23: 
 
for all have sinned and fallen short of the glory of God. 
 
It’s not unique to just a few people. It’s not something that we use to 
categorize the worst people; it is something that the Bible says is a 
universal curse of all mankind and all of mankind has fallen into sin and 
therefore we are all sinners and we have all fallen short of the glory of 
God. You see, now we like to minimize sin, but God makes a big deal out of 
it. We like to see ourselves as, as good as the next fellow, but God says 
all of us, no matter who we are, are in the same condition because of sin. 
Sometimes people say well you know, that’s kinda a hard message, kinda a 
negative message, you know, and…and there’re a lot of good people in the 
world, there are people who do good things and have good intentions in the 
world, but you know what? Every person needs to realize the significance 
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of their sin. A simple way that you can often do that is to simply draw a 
little ladder on a piece of paper. You can put about 8 or 9 little lines 
on that ladder and you can look at somebody and say the Bible tells us 
we’re all sinners, but let me just ask you something. If…if this ladder 
represented where you are in your relationship to God where would you say 
you are on this ladder? And…and you had them the pen, but then you say 
something, you know, I…I wanna share with you before I do this, Billy 
Graham would probably put himself on about the 3rd step of this ladder, so 
where do you think you are? You know they immediately go, oh wow, well if 
Billy’s on number 3 I guess I’m kinda, you know, but you see people have 
to understand that there is a sin problem and that this is a big deal with 
God and that it is a universal issue and therefore because we are all 
sinners we cannot save ourselves. We cannot save ourselves. Just as a 
drowning man cannot reach up, grab himself by the hair and pull himself 
out of the water and save himself, a sinner cannot help to bring himself 
to God. Now, of course, I couldn’t get myself out of the water if I wanted 
to, I wouldn’t have a hope, you see I need a hand, not hair and the 
reality is, is that we are all sinners and not one of us can save 
ourselves. Ephesians chapter 2, verses 8 and 9, this is what the Bible 
says…the Bible says: 
 
8For by grace you’ve been saved through faith, and that not of yourselves, 
it is the gift of God, 9not of works, lest any man should boast. 
 
By grace you’re saved, through faith and that not of yourself. It is the 
gift of God, not of works, lest any man should boast. So have you got the 
first 2 points? What did we say they are? They are GRACE, it’s the part 
that’s extended, it’s God’s free gift, heaven’s a free gift, it’s not 
earned or deserved. MAN, MAN is a sinner and he cannot save himself. 
 
The middle finger, GOD, the center point of the hand, the tallest, the 
most significant in the makeup of everything. He is the creator, He is the 
sustainer, He is the sovereign One and so we have to understand if we 
share the gospel what the Bible tells us about GOD, something about His 
person, something about His character. And what does the Bible teach us? 
If we are to present a real biblical view of GOD to our world, who is GOD? 
You know that people all around us have every imagination of who GOD is 
and what GOD’s like and people love to go around and say well my god is 
this way and maybe your god is that way, but my god is…no we don’t have 
any my god, your god business. There’s only one True and Living GOD and 
the True and Living GOD is always to be presented according to His self-
revelation and disclosure in the Bible and who is GOD? Well, thankfully 
the Bible tells us that GOD is loving and merciful. He’s loving and 
merciful and He does not want to punish us. It’s not that GOD’s in heaven 
looking for an opportunity to find people, to find fault and to bring 
condemnation and destruction, GOD is a GOD of love. The Bible simply says, 
GOD is love! He’s loving and merciful, He doesn’t want to punish us, but 
there is a problem here, while GOD loves me, GOD hates sin and so there’s 
a conflict between the love of GOD and the other part of GOD’s nature and 
that is that not only that He is loving and merciful, but GOD is just and 
therefore He must punish all sin. He’s a GOD of justice. He’s a GOD of 
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righteousness and you cannot, you cannot in any way downplay, eliminate or 
in anyway minimize either part of the character and the nature of GOD. GOD 
is all loving and GOD is all just. And so here we have a problem… 
< turn tape > …we have a problem because GOD loves you and GOD loves me, 
but GOD hates our sin. So here I am and here’s the record book of my life 
and my sin. GOD loves me but GOD hates my sin. GOD can’t just say oh don’t 
worry about the sin lets toss it away. No, GOD to satisfy His justice has 
to deal with the problem of sin. You know one of the things that I think 
probably brings more ire and more a…, frustration in our current 
government system is how many times do we pick up a newspaper, watch a 
newscast and learn about some judge, somewhere, who let some criminal who 
had an obvious history of doing wrong things, let them go free. Do you 
feel like I do? I always feel like there’s somethin wrong with that judge. 
There’re days in my life I think we need to start suin the judges, you 
know, because I really think there’s a problem here. We have judges who’ve 
decided that they don’t answer to anyone for anything and yet they 
interpret law in favor of the criminal instead of the victim. You see if 
GOD didn’t deal with sin He would be unjust, it would be His character, 
His nature at fault and so here’s why GOD has to be true to His character. 
He has to fulfill His justice. So here we have a dilemma, GOD loves us on 
the one hand and GOD is a GOD of justice on the other hand. How do these 
two things come together? 
 
Well, that is the 4th aspect. It GRACE, say it together, 
 
GRACE, MAN, GOD, CHRIST, that’s the ring finger. It’s the finger that 
represents covenant and GOD became one of us that He might establish a new 
covenant for us, not a covenant that would leave us in the guilt of our 
sins but a covenant that would fulfill His justice and allow us to 
experience His GRACE. Who is JESUS CHRIST? Most important question in all 
the world, who is CHRIST? Well, JESUS CHRIST is the infinite GOD MAN. 
JESUS CHIST is the One and Only Son of GOD and who He is, if He is GOD 
made flesh who came to do for us what we couldn’t do for ourselves. Heaven 
is not about you and me climbing a ladder and getting to GOD. Heaven is 
about GOD stepping out of there and coming and becoming one of us and 
JESUS took on our humanity that He may live among us, walk among us, 
experience the things of this life, but He did it without sin so that at 
the end of His life He was crucified on a cross and it is through the 
death of JESUS CHRIST, being the One and Only Son of GOD that we are able 
to be released from the old covenant of the law and made available to a 
new covenant called GRACE. And that’s what CHRIST has done for us. The 
Bible describes it in John 1: 
 
In the beginning was the Word, and the Word was with God, and the Word was 
God. 
 
But then it says in verse 14: 
 
And the Word became flesh and dwelt among us, and we beheld His glory, the 
glory of the only begotten of the Father, full of grace and truth. 
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Nobody else like JESUS. CHRIST, who He is, but because of who He is He was 
able to do what He did. What did He do? What did He do? He died on the 
cross for our sins. Who He is, He’s the GOD MAN. What He came to do, is 
that He came to die on the cross for you and for me. Let me put it in a 
statement. JESUS died on the cross to purchase a place for us in heaven 
which He now offers as a free gift. You see He died for me that I might 
live for Him. He died on the cross for my sin to purchase a place for me 
in heaven, which He now offers to me as a free gift. It has nothing to do 
with me, it has everything to do with Him and what He has done. Let’s just 
say this out loud together. Can you read it? Can you see it? Let’s say it 
out loud…He died on the cross for our sins, to purchase a place for us in 
heaven, which He offers as a free gift. I wanna go back and I want you to 
look at a key word. He died on the what? The cross. You cannot share the 
gospel unless you talk about the cross. It all has to do with the cross. 
The message of the gospel, the Good News, is all dependent, it hinges on 
the reality of the cross which is the hinge of all of human history, for 
it was on the cross that GOD took our sins upon Himself and allowed His 
justice to be fulfilled so that His love may be extended to us and that is 
the gospel. 1st Corinthians chapter 15, the wonderful chapter on the 
resurrection gives us clearly and unequivocally the understanding of the 
gospel. If you read today, your everyday Evangelism e-mail you know that 
it focused on what is the gospel, and that was intentional by the way. 
What is the gospel? Listen to it, 1st Corinthians chapter 15 in verse 1: 
 
1Moreover, brethren, I declare to you… 
 
What? 
 
…the gospel… 
 
And what is that? 
 
…which I preached to you, which also received and in which you stand, 2by 
which you also are saved, if you hold fast to the word which I preached to 
you–unless you believed in vain. 
 
Now here it is! 
 
3For I delivered to you what I first also received: that Christ died for 
our sins according to the Scriptures, 4that He was buried, and that He rose 
again according the Scripture, and He was seen by Cephas, that is Peter, 
and the twelve. 
 
The gospel is this, are you listening? The death, the burial, the 
resurrection of JESUS CHRIST. What is the gospel? Say it with me. The 
death, the burial, the resurrection of JESUS CHRIST. It’s Him dying on the 
cross for my sin and He did it according to the Scriptures, meaning that 
everything that we read in the Old Testament was a picture of what GOD was 
going to do in covering sin, for without the shedding of blood there is no 
remission of sin. The message that we preach is one and only message, it 
is the blood of CHRIST and forgiveness in Him and Him alone. There is no 
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other message. It’s not come and let GOD add to your life what you don’t 
have, that’s not the message. It’s not just come and get a get out of jail 
free card. Yes, it is free, but it what it really is, is the message of 
the death, the burial and the resurrection of CHRIST. So because of who He 
is, He did what He did and what did He do? He died on the cross for our 
sins to purchase a place for us in heaven that He now offers to us as a 
free gift. Romans 6:23, the entire verse puts it together. 
 
…the wages of sin is death, but the gift of God is eternal life through 
Jesus Christ our Lord. 
 
Are you with me? GRACE, MAN, where are your hands, let’s see if we can get 
our hands up there okay. GRACE, MAN, GOD, CHRIST, what’s the last one? 
FAITH, it’s the smallest finger, the littlest part. It doesn’t take much 
space, but it takes FAITH in GOD to save: 
 
For by grace you’re saved through faith, and that not of yourself; it’s 
the gift of God, not of works, lest any man should boast. 
 
FAITH is simply putting trust in what GOD has said and what He has 
promised to us. So therefore what FAITH is not, FAITH is not just 
intellectual assent, intellectual agreement. We just had President’s Day 
this week. How many of you believe that George Washington was the 1st 
President of The United States? This isn’t a trick question, you can trust 
me. [slight congregation laughter] All right! But my question is though 
you believe that mentally is a fact of history has that really changed 
your life? I mean that when we say I believe that JESUS CHRIST Is the Son 
of GOD are we talkin about JESUS the same way we’re talking about George? 
He’s just somebody in history that I know about and is kinda the founder 
of my religion? No, that’s not salvation, that’s just intellectual 
agreement. Nobody’s goin to heaven by havin a set of intellectual 
knowledge about CHRIST. The Bible says even the demons believed and they 
trembled. But we know demons aren’t saved so they’ve got an intellectual 
assent. Nor is FAITH just circumstantial. I‘m in a circumstance in life 
that’s hard and I’m struggling and havin a hard time and…and I’m crying 
out to GOD. Now GOD invites us to come to Him in our hard times, in our 
difficulty, but just having one event and believing GOD in a hard 
circumstance is not saving FAITH. What is saving FAITH? It is believing in 
JESUS CHRIST, trusting in JESUS CHRIST and Him alone for salvation. What 
is saving FAITH? FAITH is trusting in JESUS CHRIST, say it with me, alone 
for salvation. Every time I read that, every time I hear that I think 
about Billy Graham. I just this week read an incredible thing, how that on 
February the 22nd, Billy Graham was on a boat heading to London, England, 
he had been told by all of the muckedy, mucks in Europe that he was gonna 
be spurned and despised and that nothing of significance would happen. He 
had a…, reserved Harry Gay Arena and they told them that the largest 
meeting that had ever been there had only been a couple of thousand. Here 
was an 8,000-9,000 seat venue and they simply said the young buck from…the 
young a…, the young yank from America is going to come and is gonna be a 
failure. The Archbishop had said all of these things about him and the 
press and the…and the governmental figures did, but when Billy arrived GOD 
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started using it and for 3 months they filled the arena night after night 
and millions of people heard the gospel of CHRIST. But I think about Billy 
who whenever he preached would always that salvation is trust…trusting in 
JESUS CHRIST Alone…Alone! [pause for slight congregation laughter] And 
whenever I share the gospel I always try to get to this point and say 
“FAITH is trusting in CHRIST Alone for your salvation. Write to me Billy 
Graham, Minneapolis, Minnesota, that’s all the address you need” [more 
laughter] [applause] I think that would be Charlotte, North Carolina 
today, but anyway [more laughter] trusting in CHRIST Alone, for our 
salvation. Have you got it tonight? Have you heard the gospel? What is the 
gospel? Well, the simplest thing is it’s the death, the burial and the 
resurrection of CHRIST. But if I’m gonna share the gospel, I’m going to 
share the gospel with 5 simple words, let’s see if we can say it one more 
time together. 
 
GRACE 
MAN 
GOD 
CHRIST 
FAITH 
 
GRACE extended from the hand, heaven is a free gift it’s not earned or 
deserved. 
 
MAN, he’s a sinner, he can’t save himself. 
 
GOD, He’s merciful and just, He doesn’t wanna punish us, but He is…He’s 
merciful and loving, but He’s just and therefore he must punish sin. 
 
CHRIST, who He is, He’s the infinite GOD MAN the Son of GOD who came to be 
the Savior of the world. What did He do? He died on the cross for our sins 
to purchase a place for us in heaven, that He offers to us as a free gift 
and… 
 
FAITH, what it is not, it’s not intellectual, it’s not just the 
circumstance, but what it is, it’s trusting in JESUS CHRIST ALONE, for our 
salvation. And when you have that message you can change the world. Paul 
said: 
 
I’m not ashamed of the gospel of Jesus Christ for it is the power of God 
to salvation to everyone who believes. 
 
Just before Christmas, a very dear friend, someone I’ve known and loved 
almost like a second father and mother in my life were facing a very 
difficult life circumstance and a surgery for cancer in New York. The man 
who was having surgery had just finished a 4 month journey with his wife 
through a very serious cancer surgery and what an unusual time it was that 
husband and wife would find each, this experience of facing a cancer of 
surgery and all that was involved. I had the opportunity on a Monday 
before a…, Christmas, not just before Christmas, but a couple of weeks 
before Christmas, along with our pastor and with Dr. O. S. Hawkins to 
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rendezvous in New York and to go see and be with this dear friend and his 
family during surgery. He’d meant something very special in all of our 
lives, but as we all came into the airport there on a very cold, cloudy 
day in New York, rainy, we got together in a car and started driving from 
over where we had landed at the JFK Airport, coming over into the city and 
as we were going along the way we were talking back and forth and the 
driver who was in that car that day started asking some questions. He 
noticed that we were talking about the Bible and he started asking us 
about Michael the Archangel and we learned his name was Michael and we 
learned that he had had a fascination with who was Michael in the Bible 
and I’d been sharing with Dr. Hawkins on my way to the airport that 
morning that I was excited about this new series that I was gonna do, 
called everyday Evangelism and I was talking to him about it and just the 
need to go back and just in my own heart rehearse and remember the 
importance of the gospel and staying at the cutting edge of sharing the 
gospel and so as we’re riding in that car, the car fogged up, well you can 
imagine, 3 preachers, a lot of hot air in that car, [congregation 
laughter] and I’m in the back seat with Dr. Graham, Dr. Hawkins is in the 
front seat and all the sudden Dr. Hawkins said, you know David you were 
a…, talkin about a, a little a…, message you were gonna share with some 
people, why don’t you tell Michael about that message. Whew…threw me the 
ball. I said, you know Michael I’m getting ready to start speaking to a 
group of people at our church and I’m gonna talk to em about 5 things, 
GRACE, MAN, GOD, CHRIST and FAITH. And I started as best I could from the 
back seat of that car in a busy day in traffic and rain and all of that 
trying to share and I walked through these 5 points of the gospel. 
 
Heavens a free gift it’s not earned or deserved. 
MAN is a sinner he can’t save himself. 
GOD is a God who is loving and merciful, doesn’t wanna punish us, but God 
is a God of justice who has to punish our sin. 
CHRIST, who He is, One of a kind, unique Son of God, what He came to do, 
to die on the cross for our sins and purchase a place for us in heaven 
that He offers as a free gift and then finally how about…FAITH 
 
And I was doing all this and I’m thinking man I’m in this car and you 
know, it’s getting foggier by the minute and I can’t see and it’s rainin 
and he’s havin to listen to me and I’m thinking the guy is probably just 
tired of us bein in the car. But we came to a red light. Dr. Hawkins said, 
“You know Michael have you ever really thought about these things?” And 
Michael said, “Boy that’s what I needed to hear.” And sitting at that red 
light he said, “Now Michael don’t close your eyes and be sure you go when 
the light changes,” He said, “Michael do you wanna pray to receive 
Christ?” And in that car that day Michael prayed to receive Christ. There 
is gonna be at least one New York, taxi driver in heaven, I know that for 
a fact. And I’m telling you it was a great moment and it was an incredible 
affirmation to my heart about what God wants to do in our lives through 
everyday Evangelism. So tonight what I’ve tried to give you is the simple 
equipping of the gospel. What is the gospel? It’s the message of the 
death, burial and resurrection of CHRIST. You can share it with 5 simple 
words usin the fingers on your hand. GRACE, MAN, GOD, CHRIST, FAITH. 


